## Center for American Progress

### China Still Wary of More Ambitious International Climate Commitments

Melanie Hart December 7, 2012

From many perspectives, China is a global powerhouse. China is the world's secondlargest economy in terms of gross domestic product, the world's largest energy consumer, and a global leader in renewable energy investment.<sup>1</sup> China is also the world's biggest greenhouse gas emitter.<sup>2</sup>

It is no surprise, then, that when it comes to global climate change negotiations, such as the U.N. Framework Convention on Climate Change conference currently wrapping up in Doha, Qatar,<sup>3</sup> many nations are looking for China to step up and play a role more in line with its global economic and emissions status.

From a U.S. perspective, that means demanding that China play by the same rules in the climate treaty that will be developed between now and 2015, rather than being treated as a developing country on par with Chad or the Congo. Some parties want that new treaty to require internationally legally binding emission reductions for all—though not the same amount for all parties. Thus far, China has refused to endorse this kind of legal framework and instead is sticking to the interpretation of "common but differentiated responsibilities," which creates a firewall between the obligations of developed and developing countries.<sup>4</sup> This puts the United States and other developed nations in one bucket, puts China in a separate bucket along with the poorest countries in the world, and allows the latter to make only voluntary commitments to reduce their emissions— as opposed to the mandatory commitments requested of the developed countries.

The United States has no problem allowing still-developing economies to make lessambitious emission-reduction commitments. What the United States and other developed nations take issue with is allowing those countries to make commitments that are less binding at the international level than what is expected of developed countries. China—an upper-middle-income country, according to the World Bank—has a standing voluntary climate commitment under the 2009 Copenhagen Accord to reduce carbon intensity by 40 percent to 45 percent (based on 2005 levels) by 2020.<sup>5</sup> The first phase of that commitment has been incorporated into China's five-year economic plan and ratified by China's National People's Congress, so that commitment is legally binding in a domestic sense.<sup>6</sup> Unfortunately, those types of commitments from China are not enough to get the rest of the world to sign on to a new global climate treaty. Developed countries in particular want China to upgrade this commitment in two ways:

- Switch from an emission-intensity reduction target—reducing the amount of carbon dioxide emitted per unit of GDP—to an absolute reduction target.
- Commit to that target via the same form of international mechanism that will be expected to bind all countries equally, regardless of development status.

U.S. negotiators have stated that the United States is unlikely to sign on to a new climate treaty until China commits to that treaty in the same way that everyone else does.<sup>7</sup> But there is plenty keeping China from making a legally binding international commitment if that is what it takes to fulfill this expectation.

Whereas the global community generally views China as an economic powerhouse with plenty of room to maneuver on climate issues, the view from Beijing is vastly different. From China's perspective, the past 30 years of rapid economic growth in no way guarantees that they will be able to make it up into the ranks of higher-income economies and easily traverse the middle-income trap. Chinese leaders have a deep fear that instead of transitioning smoothly from lower-income to upper-income status, their economy could follow the path of Malaysia, Thailand, and the Philippines and fall into a period of economic stagnation.<sup>8</sup> China's sluggish growth throughout 2012 clearly illustrates that the country is not immune to an economic slowdown, and it is important to remember that any major slump brings with it a very high risk that the Chinese Communist Party will lose public support and be forced to forfeit its authoritarian political power.

Within that context, Chinese leaders are not yet willing to take on international climate commitments that could reduce their flexibility to keep the economy growing. That does not mean there is no room for negotiation. It does mean, however, that in the near term China will continue approaching international climate negotiations with more caution than leadership. The negotiators now meeting in Doha will need to keep this in mind as they spend the next three years hashing out the terms of a new treaty with the ambition that it be equally "applicable to all," in the terms of the Durban Platform.<sup>9</sup>

This issue brief will identify some of the key factors that are still holding Beijing back from taking these steps. These factors include:

- Rising energy demands and consumption due to an emerging middle class
- Market distortions providing few incentives to transition to renewable energy
- Local governments avoiding Beijing's centrally mandated energy and climate agenda

### Rising energy demand and consumption in China

Here in the United States, energy consumption is relatively flat due to our sluggish economy and recent roll-outs of policies encouraging companies and consumers to use energy more efficiently—such as the Obama administration's fuel efficiency standards.<sup>10</sup> The U.S. energy mix is also changing for the better. Coal consumption is declining rapidly due to decreasing natural gas prices and recent Obama administration moves to regulate coal emissions under the Clean Air Act.<sup>11</sup> Due to these developments, the U.S. Energy Information Administration reports that coal will account for just 37 percent of U.S. electricity generation in 2012, down from nearly 50 percent in 2008.<sup>12</sup> Overall, energy efficiency is up in the United States, and coal is on its way out, which means it is getting increasingly easier for U.S. policymakers to reduce greenhouse gas emissions and meet global climate targets.

Even without comprehensive climate legislation, U.S. emissions have declined over the past two years and the United States is actually on track to meet its Copenhagen goal of reducing emissions by 17 percent (based on 2005 levels) by 2020, especially if the Environmental Protection Agency goes forward with regulations on existing stationary power sources.<sup>13</sup>

Nearly the opposite trend is occurring in China, however. Whereas U.S. emissions are already on the decline, China's emissions are projected to keep growing until 2030.<sup>14</sup> That is because the Chinese economy as a whole is growing, and its growth is not climate efficient. China's electricity demand is expected to double over the next decade and overall energy consumption is projected to grow a whopping 60 percent between now and 2035.<sup>15</sup> Most importantly from a climate perspective is China's heavy dependency on coal—something not likely to change in the near future. Coal currently accounts for 70 percent of China's energy mix and coal consumption grew 9.7 percent in 2011—the biggest jump since 2005.<sup>16</sup>

China's steadily rising coal—and overall energy—use translates into steadily rising greenhouse gas emissions, and a large chunk of those emissions will come from Chinese consumers. The first three decades of China's economic growth focused primarily on industrial production and fixed-asset investments such as high-speed rail and other large infrastructure projects.<sup>17</sup> That has led to a major economic imbalance: Big industry and capital investors have gotten rich, but Chinese consumers have been left behind. Household consumption accounts for around 30 percent of Chinese GDP—less than half the U.S. level (71 percent in 2010) and one of the lowest consumption rates in the world.<sup>18</sup>

This means Chinese citizens' purchasing power is lagging behind the country's overall economic growth. Chinese citizens have watched industrial and political elites get rich at the public's expense, and they are demanding change.<sup>19</sup> Going forward, Beijing absolutely must rebalance the economy and provide more benefits for their growing middle class, including an increase in consumer buying power. That will be great for the global economy because increased Chinese consumption will provide a new market for products from around the world.

From a climate perspective, however, those changes hurt because what most Chinese citizens aspire to is the type of lifestyle we have here in the United States: bigger homes with continuous climate control, more household appliances, and family cars. That type of consumption growth is already underway in China, and it is triggering a surge in household energy consumption and emissions. There is plenty of room for growth: China consumes more energy than the United States at the national level, but China has more than four times as many people, so per capita energy use is just 24 percent of U.S. levels.<sup>20</sup>

To be sure, the United States has its own energy and climate problems, and the U.S. model is not the model we would like to see China emulate. Ideally China will follow the example of more carbon- and energy-efficient developed countries such as Japan or Germany. That is what Beijing aspires to, but it still entails a major consumption increase because Japanese and German citizens still consume more than two times the energy per capita as the Chinese do.<sup>21</sup> Regardless of the model China follows, from the Chinese citizens' perspective there still is a lot of room for consumption growth, and as they climb up the energy consumption scale, the emission impact of that growth could be huge.

Even if Chinese leaders manage to reduce industrial emissions, they therefore still face a continuing emissions boom on the consumer side. That is why China's emissions are projected to keep increasing until 2030 and why China's climate negotiators are so resistant to make commitments involving overall emission output as opposed to emission intensity.<sup>22</sup>

Market interference makes the shift from fossil fuels to renewables harder to achieve

Ideally Beijing could keep China's economy growing and satisfy middle-class consumption desires by expanding renewable energy to account for the new growth. That would enable the Chinese economy to keep growing while also moving the country more rapidly toward a peak and eventual decline in annual emissions.

China's clean energy economy is undoubtedly booming. China has the largest amount of renewable energy capacity in the world with 133 gigawatts of installed renewable capacity as of 2011—more than twice the size of Germany's capacity (61 gigawatts) and 35 percent larger than the U.S. market (93 gigawatts).<sup>23</sup> The problem is that although China's renewable energy capacity is expanding, its current capacity is still just a drop in the bucket compared to the country's overall energy use, and fossil fuel consumption—particularly coal—is still expanding to make up that shortfall. In 2011 fossil fuels accounted for more than 90 percent of China's primary energy consumption. Renewables, including nuclear and hydropower, added up to around 8 percent of the total.<sup>24</sup> Beijing is aiming to expand renewable consumption to 11.4 percent of the country's energy mix by 2015 and 15 percent by 2020,<sup>25</sup> which will certainly be a substantial improvement. Given China's rapid growth rates, however, that rate of renewable expansion will not be enough to keep overall emissions from climbing in the near term.<sup>26</sup>

One big problem limiting renewable roll-outs in China is the fact that the country's power sector is stuck at a halfway point between the old, Soviet-style system and a more market-based system like that of the United States. Under the planned economy, government bureaus managed every step in China's power-production process—generation, transmission, and distribution—following top-down production plans. In parallel with China's overall economic reforms, Beijing has gradually reformed its power sectors by corporatizing generation and grid operations—turning government bureaus into state-owned enterprises—breaking up state-owned monopolies into multiple smaller companies, and introducing a degree of market competition among them.<sup>27</sup>

Marketization is limited, however, by the fact that China still controls utility pricing via government mandate rather than allowing prices to fluctuate based on supply and demand, as they should in a market-based system. Beijing fears that if utility prices were to rise too high or too fast, potential inflation and social discontent could result in mass protests and declining public support for Communist Party rule. To avoid that and keep consumers happy, the state dictates wholesale and retail electricity rates and sets those rates at submarket prices.<sup>28</sup> Utility rates differ for commercial versus residential users, with commercial users paying a higher rate to subsidize the residential side and keep prices low for Chinese households. These price controls can make it impossible for electric power generators to stay afloat—particularly when coal prices are high—so to placate these generators, Beijing also sets prices for coal and other inputs, and pegs those prices at below-market rates.<sup>29</sup>

This market interference has far-reaching side effects for renewable energy. With coal prices set artificially low, power generators have no pricing incentive to invest in renewable power, which is more climate efficient but also more costly. China has feed-in tariffs for wind and solar power to reduce costs, but the preset tariffs are still much higher than the price of coal. On-grid prices for coal-fired power are around 0.3 RMB per kilowatthour, but wind runs between 0.51 and 0.61 RMB per kilowatthour, and solar runs between 1 and 1.15 RMB per kilowatthour.<sup>30</sup> In other words, even with the renewable feed-in tariffs, wind energy can cost twice as much as coal-fired power for grid operators to purchase, and solar can cost more than three times as much.

And since the selling prices for electricity are controlled by the state, grid operators cannot raise rates to counteract investment costs for renewable grid connections. This leaves grid operators no strong incentives to invest in the technology upgrades needed to hook up renewable power. As a result, many of the wind and solar farms that account for China's rapidly expanding capacity are struggling to get hooked up to the national

power grid.<sup>31</sup> For those providers who do manage to get hooked into a local system, that system may not be able to connect with China's overloaded cross-country transmission lines, which allow providers to export their excess power to other regions.<sup>32</sup>

These market distortions result in China's power generators sticking with coal, grid companies transmitting and distributing coal-fired power instead of renewable energy, and China's emissions continuing to increase.

The West is currently focused on trying to reform utility pricing systems to incorporate climate impacts—to make, for example, power companies pay a higher premium for heavily polluting energy sources.<sup>33</sup> But China is still struggling to make prices reflect actual production costs—tacking on environmental costs is even farther away.

Beijing is working hard to find solutions to these problems.<sup>34</sup> China's National Development and Reform Commission has two new developments in the works: 1) a plan to require China's state-owned grid operators to purchase a certain percentage of the power they distribute from renewable sources; and 2) a plan to potentially scrap state price controls for coal in an effort to make coal prices more market based.<sup>35</sup> Policy change is in the wings but it will take time to implement. In the meantime, China's greenhouse gas emissions will continue to increase, and Chinese leaders will continue to do all they can to evade international calls for actions that they believe would constrain their ability to keep their economy growing.

Beijing's reluctance to reform China's problematic utility sectors is certainly not a valid excuse for climate inaction, so the international community should keep up the pressure for Beijing to do more on this front. Such pressure is growing within China as well, which is the driving force behind the upcoming National Development and Reform Commission policy reforms mentioned above.

# Local governments are hindering national efforts to improve energy efficiency and reduce emissions

Central leaders in Beijing are devoting a huge amount of political will toward increasing energy efficiency and replacing fossil fuels with renewables. They view this as a survival issue, and not just because of the negative environmental effects of pollution. The Chinese Communist Party cannot maintain enough citizen support to stay in power unless they keep the economy growing. That will require continued access to energy supplies at stable rates, and because Chinese demand is growing so rapidly, the global market simply will not be able to provide enough coal to meet those needs without sending prices skyrocketing. Environmental pollution is also increasingly becoming a deal breaker for Chinese citizens. They are turning out in droves to protest the construction of new coal plants, and Beijing is taking notice.<sup>36</sup>

Where things get tricky is converting Beijing's national-level policy mandates into locallevel action. Chinese climate officials describe their situation as an inverse version of the U.S. policy landscape.<sup>37</sup> The United States struggles to get congressional policymakers to sign on to major federal policies, but there is a huge amount of activity going on at the state level, and that is resulting in major change across the nation. In China, however, Beijing is on board for more ambitious energy and climate policy action, but is struggling to get local officials to actually implement those policies, making real change hard to achieve.

Beijing uses a top-down target system to give local officials an incentive to act. They set energy and climate targets in national five-year plans such as the current goal to reduce carbon output per unit GDP by 17 percent between 2011 and 2015.<sup>38</sup> Once Beijing sets this overall national target, it then parses individual targets out to the various local-level governments and routinely evaluates local officials to determine whether those goals are being met.

But those local officials are generally more interested in evading these targets than they are in implementing them, and there is enough slack in this system to allow many officials to do so—and get away with it. In the 11th five-year plan (2006–2010), for example, Beijing set a national-level target of reducing China's energy intensity—the amount of energy consumed to produce one unit of GDP—by 20 percent. Instead of accomplishing that with steady gradual change, however, some localities allowed local businesses to operate as usual for most of the planning period and then cut off residential power near the end of the plan term to ensure they met their overall targets.<sup>39</sup>

Overall, there are limits to the types of meaningful change Beijing can bring about through top-down policy mandates. What Beijing really needs to do is to use market mechanisms—such as market-based coal and utility pricing—to give power companies an incentive to switch to renewables and consumers an incentive to economize. Unfortunately, that would bring a degree of economic and political risk that Chinese leaders may not be quite ready to face at this point in time. Again, these internal problems certainly do not constitute an excuse for climate inaction, but they are real problems that the international community should be aware of—particularly when attempting to craft a climate treaty that Beijing can sign on to.

#### Conclusion

In conversations going on between U.S. and Chinese counterparts outside of the official climate negotiation process, some Chinese climate officials and analysts are showing increasing openness toward the idea that "common but differentiated responsibilities"

could be more like a sliding scale than a firewall. This would be more consistent with the way U.S. negotiators look at the concept. Chinese leaders realize that as their country climbs up the development ladder, it will become increasingly difficult to align with the poorest developing countries in climate talks. China is already facing huge pressure to take on more climate responsibilities in line with its increasing economic might, and that pressure will only increase going forward. It is in Beijing's own interests to find a way to start edging toward some sort of middle-of-the-road strategy that recognizes China's changing economic status but does not immediately lump China in with the United States and other already fully developed upper-income countries.

At present, Beijing still does not appear to have come to an internal consensus on what an acceptable middle-of-the-road strategy might look like. China's top decision-making institution for climate policy is the National Leading Small Group on Combating Climate Change—a multiministerial policy coordination group that includes 25 leading officials from more than 20 different government agencies ranging from the Water Ministry to the Ministry of Science and Technology.<sup>40</sup> Bringing that disparate group to consensus is not an easy matter.

Given the above-mentioned challenges that China is currently facing domestically, it is unlikely that Beijing will agree to make an internationally binding absolute emission-reduction commitment before the 2015 Durban Platform deadline.<sup>41</sup> From Beijing's perspective, that is simply too risky at this point in their economic development trajectory.

Where Beijing likely does have more maneuvering room is on the legal nature of their emission-intensity commitments—commitments to reduce the amount of carbon emitted per unit of gross domestic product. It is important to note that although China's Copenhagen emission intensity commitment is only binding at a domestic level, from the Chinese Communist Party's perspective, failing to meet that domestic target would be a political disaster. The party's ability to meet its five-year plans is a cornerstone of regime legitimacy. Upgrading that internal plan-based commitment to a commitment that includes the international community should not be a major step for them. If China could do that, it would go a long way toward bringing other countries on board and laying the groundwork for a new global treaty.

But China is not going to give the international community what it wants without getting something in return, and what China wants most are clean energy technology transfers from the United States and other developed countries. Basically, China wants the United States and other developed countries to give it free access to cutting-edge clean energy technologies so that it can transition toward a low-carbon economy without having to pay for intellectual property imported from abroad.

Problem is, that would likely give China a competitive edge over the United States in the global clean energy market. That might be acceptable to the United States if China's

clean energy companies were not major U.S. competitors, but at present the opposite is true: Chinese companies are already dominating global markets for wind, solar, and smart-grid technologies.<sup>42</sup> Since Chinese companies are already dominating these markets without technology assistance, providing that assistance may give China an unfair advantage in those markets and make it impossible for U.S. companies to compete, particularly on price, because U.S. companies would be paying for their clean energy technologies—via research and development costs or intellectual property licensing fees—but their Chinese counterparts would not.

Furthermore, Beijing is already drawing Washington's ire in the clean energy sphere by taking actions that appear to violate global trade rules at the United States' expense. Chinese officials are subsidizing their clean energy companies via programs that appear to be aimed at driving U.S. competitors out of the market, and that is triggering rising trade tensions.<sup>43</sup> Some Chinese companies are even stealing proprietary technologies from their U.S. counterparts with what appears to be tacit consent from Beijing. Many in Washington, for example, are closely following an intellectual property dispute between American Semiconductor Corp. and Sinovel, the Chinese wind turbine manufacturer. American Semiconductor Corp. has clear evidence that Sinovel stole its engineering secrets and used that information to manufacture and sell wind turbine equipment based on American Semiconductor Corp.'s proprietary designs.<sup>44</sup> Sinovel has strong government backers in Beijing, however, and the case keeps getting thrown out of Chinese courts.<sup>45</sup>

Due to these issues, it may be difficult for the global community to provide Chinese negotiators the types of technology transfers they want. Without those technology transfers, though, it may be difficult for Chinese negotiators to get the other bureaucratic agencies represented in China's climate leading group to support the types of legally binding commitments that the United States wants.

One thing we can do to increase the probability of a successful agreement by the end of 2015 is make it a top priority to find a way around these technology concerns. The United States and China are already experimenting with new frameworks for joint intellectual property development under the bilateral Clean Energy Research Centers, which are government-sanctioned projects bringing U.S. and Chinese clean energy companies and university research labs together to work on clean vehicles, advanced coal technology, and energy efficiency solutions for buildings.<sup>46</sup> This joint technology development could be a model for the types of technology transfer that speed China's access to higher-end clean energy technology without putting U.S. firms at a disadvantage.

Many of the Chinese activities that are currently triggering trade tensions between the United States and China will unfortunately be hard to curtail in the short term. There are limits to what China can do to enforce intellectual property rights without a more independent court system, for example, but releasing the nation's courts from political control would also weaken the Chinese Communist Party's ability to maintain a grip on its authoritarian power. That does not mean progress cannot be made, but it does mean progress will likely require outside-the-box solutions. One way to address U.S. intellectual property concerns, for example, is to set up a third-party dispute-resolution mechanism to reduce U.S. company reliance on the Chinese court system. The United States and China are currently discussing this option as part of the bilateral investment treaty negotiations that the two countries relaunched this past May.<sup>47</sup>

Luckily, these types of technology solutions that could help the United States and China come to agreement on the climate front would also address trade frictions plaguing the U.S.-Chinese economic relationship more broadly, so there should be plenty of political will both in Washington and in Beijing to pursue these discussions.

Overall, it does look like there is some room for maneuvering, and it does look feasible for the United States and China to come to some sort of agreement between now and the 2015 Durban Platform deadline. The issues blocking that agreement will not be resolved by the time the Doha meeting concludes, but we do have another three years to work these issues out. In the short term, the least we can expect from U.S. and Chinese climate negotiators is that they keep the communication lines open and continue making steady progress toward identifying what a mutually acceptable 2015 climate deal might actually look like. Finalizing a 2015 climate deal will likely require outside-thebox thinking and concessions from both sides. Since the stakes could not be higher, however, that should be something our two nations can accomplish.

Melanie Hart is a Policy Analyst for Chinese Energy and Climate Policy at the Center for American Progress.

Thanks to Andrew Light and Katie Valentine for their comments on and contributions to this issue brief.

#### Endnotes

- "China Overview," available at <u>http://www.worldbank.org/en/country/china/overview;</u> Frankfurt School of Finance and Management and the U.N. Environmental Programme, "Global Trends in Renewable Energy Investment 2012" (2012), available at <u>http://fs-unep-centre.org/publications/</u>global-trends-renewable-energy-investment-2012.
- 2 Chris Buckley, "China Says is World's Top Greenhouse Gas Emitter," Reuters, November 23, 2010, available at <u>http:// www.reuters.com/article/2010/11/23/climate-cancunchina-idAFTOE6AM02N20101123.</u>
- 3 "Doha Climate Change Conference November 2012," available at <u>http://unfccc.int/meetings/doha\_nov\_2012/meeting/6815.php</u>.
- 4 Todd Stern, Statement to the House Committee on Foreign Affairs, "UN Climate Talks and Power Politics: It's Not about the Temperature;" May 25, 2011, available at <u>http://www. state.gov/s/climate/releases/168093.htm;</u> "China Expects Doha Climate Conference to Produce Balanced Result;" *Xinhua*, November 22, 2012, available at <u>http://english.</u> peopledaily.com.cn/90883/8029611.html.
- 5 "China Announces Targets on Carbon Emission Cuts," Xinhua, November 26, 2009, available at <u>http://news.xinhuanet.</u> com/english/2009-11/26/content\_12544181.htm.
- 6 Ibid.
- 7 Todd Stern, Remarks at Dartmouth College, August 2, 2012, available at <u>http://www.state.gov/e/oes/rls/remarks/2012/196004.htm</u>.
- 8 "Beware the Middle-Income Trap: China's Roaring Growth Cannot Last Indefinitely," *The Economist*, June 23, 2011, available at <u>http://www.economist.com/node/18832106</u>.
- 9 Rebecca Lefton and Andrew Light, "What to Expect in Doha: An Overview of the 2012 U.N. Climate Change Negotiations," Center for American Progress, November 27, 2012, available at <u>http://www.americanprogress.org/issues/green/ news/2012/11/27/46139/what-to-expect-in-doha-anoverview-of-the-2012-u-n-climate-change-negotiations/.</u>
- 10 The White House, "Obama Administration Finalizes Historic 54.5 MPG Fuel Efficiency Standards," Press release, August 28, 2012, available at <u>http://www.whitehouse.gov/the-</u> press-office/2012/08/28/obama-administration-finalizeshistoric-545-mpg-fuel-efficiency-standard.
- 11 U.S. Energy Information Administration, "Short Term Energy Outlook: Coal," November 6, 2012, available at <u>http://www. eia.gov/forecasts/steo/report/coal.cfm;</u> "Final Mercury and Air Toxics Standards (MATS) for Power Plants," available at <u>http://www.epa.gov/mats/actions.html</u>; Mark Drajem and Julie Johnsson, "Coal Plants' Victory over EPA is Muted by Natural Gas Prices," *Bloomberg*, August 22, 2012, available at <u>http://www.bloomberg.com/news/2012-08-22/coal-plantsvictory-over-epa-is-muted-by-low-gas-prices.html</u>.
- 12 U.S. Energy Information Administration, "Short Term Energy Outlook: Coal."
- 13 U.S. Energy Information Administration, "Short Term Energy Outlook: Renewables and CO2 Emissions," November 6, 2012, available at <u>http://www.eia.gov/forecasts/steo/ report/renew\_co2.cfm</u>; Dallas Burtraw and Matt Woerman, "U.S. Status on Climate Change Mitigation" (Washington: Resources for the Future, 2012), available at <u>http://www.rff. org/RFF/Documents/RFF-DP-12-48.pdf</u>.
- 14 Nan Zhou and others, "China's Energy and Carbon Emissions Outlook to 2050" (Berkeley, CA: Lawrence Berkeley National Laboratory, 2011), available at <u>http://china.lbl.gov/sites/</u> <u>china.lbl.gov/files/2050\_Summary\_Report\_042811\_FINAL.pdf.</u>
- 15 "China Electricity Consumption to almost Double by 2020," Xinhua, December 21, 2010, available at <u>http://news.xinhuanet.com/english2010/china/2010-12/21/c\_13658772.htm;</u>

International Energy Agency, "World Energy Outlook 2012" (2012), available at http://www.worldenergyoutlook.org/.

- 16 "China Energy Consumption Rises at Fastest Pace in Four Years," Bloomberg, February 22, 2012, available at <u>http://</u> www.bloomberg.com/news/2012-02-22/china-energyconsumption-rises-at-fastest-pace-in-four-years.html.
- 17 Eurasia Group, "China's Great Rebalancing Act" (2011), available at <u>http://eurasiagroup.net/pages/Chinas\_Great\_Rebalancing\_Act</u>.
- 18 "Household final consumption expenditure, etc. (% of GDP)," available at <u>http://data.worldbank.org/indicator/NE.CON.</u> <u>PETC.ZS.</u>
- 19 Melanie Hart with Alex Lach, "Satisfying China's Rising Middle Class in an Era of Economic Uncertainty," Center for American Progress, October 12, 2012, available at <u>http://www.americanprogress.org/issues/china/ news/2012/10/12/41412/satisfying-chinas-rising-middleclass-in-an-era-of-economic-uncertainty/.</u>
- 20 "Energy use (kg of oil equivalent per capita)," available at http://data.worldbank.org/indicator/EG.USE.PCAP.KG.OE.
- 21 Ibid.
- 22 "China Vows Emissions Cutting Efforts Ahead of Doha Conference," Xinhua, November 22, 2012, http://news.xinhuanet. com/english/china/2012-11/22/c\_123983609.htm.
- 23 Pew Environment Group, "Who's Winning the Clean Energy Race: 2011 Edition" (2012), available at <u>http://www.pewenvironment.org/news-room/reports/whos-winning-the-cleanenergy-race-2011-edition-85899381106.</u>
- 24 P.R. China State Council, "China's Energy Policy 2012" (2012), available at <u>http://usa.chinadaily.com.cn/opinion/2012-10/25/content\_15844758.htm</u>.

25 Ibid.

- 26 Zhou and others, "China's Energy and Carbon Emissions Outlook to 2050."
- 27 International Energy Agency, "China's Power Sector Reforms" (2006), available at <u>http://www.iea.org/publications/</u> freepublications/publication/chinapower.pdf.
- 28 Anastassios Gentzoglanis, "China's Electricity Industry at the Crossroads: New Challenges for Developing the Right Model of Regulation," Chinese Business Review 11 (1) (2012): 75–91; Keith Bradsher, "Pinched by Price Controls, Power Plants in China Scale Back," The New York Times, January 24, 2008, available at <u>http://www.nytimes.com/2008/01/24/business/ worldbusiness/24power.html;</u> "China Changes Residential Electricity Pricing," China Daily, June 12, 2012, available at <u>http://www.chinadaily.com.cn/bizchina/2012-06/12/ content 15495789.htm</u>; James Williams and Fredrich Kahrl, "Electricity Reform and Sustainable Development in China," *Environmental Research Letters* 3 (4) (2008), available at http://lopscience.iop.org/1748-9326/3/4/044009.
- 29 Wuyuan Peng, "Coal Sector Reform and its Implications for the Power Sector in China," *Resources Policy* 36 (1) (2011): 60–71; Bing Wang, "An Imbalanced Development of Coal and Electricity Industries in China," *Energy Policy* 35 (10) (2007): 4959–4968.
- 30 Jim Bai and Leonora Walet, "Unified Power Tariffs Mean Clearer Guidance for Solar Projects," China Daily, August 2, 2011, available at http://www.chinadaily.com.cn/ cndy/2011-08/02/content 13028967.htm: Liu Yiuy, "Wind Firms in Doldrums," China Daily, May 31, 2012, http://www. chinadaily.com.cn/cndy/2012-05/31/content 15430337. htm: "China Sets Waste-to-Power Price Double That of Coal-Fired Plants," Bloomberg, April 10, 2012, available at http:// www.bloomberg.com/news/2012-04-10/china-sets-wasteto-power-price-double-that-of-coal-fired-plants.html.

.....

- 31 Chen Yang, "Wind Power Being Wasted," *People's Daily*, August 3, 2012, available at <u>http://english.peopledaily.com.</u> <u>cn/90778/7897503.html</u>.
- 32 Charlie Zhu, "China pushes wind power, but no quick payoff for producers," Reuters, September 9, 2012, available at http://www.reuters.com/article/2012/09/09/us-chinawindpower-idUSBRE8880/JZ0120909.
- 33 Paul R. Epstein and others, "Full Cost Accounting for the Life Cycle of Coal," Annals of the New York Academy of Sciences (1219) (2011): 73–98, available at <u>http://solar.gwu.edu/ index.files/Resources\_files/epstein\_full%20cost%200f%20 coal.pdf.</u>
- 34 "China to Reform Prices in Energy Sector," Xinhua, February 29, 2012, available at <u>http://news.xinhuanet.com/english/ china/2012-02/29/c</u> 122767792.htm.
- 35 Guo Yuzhi, "Ke zai sheng neng yuan pei e zhi you wang nian nei gong bu shi shi (Looks Promising for Renewable Energy Quota System to Be Issued and Implemented This Year)," Shang Hai Zheng Quan Bao (Shanghai Securities News), July 7, 2012, available at http://news.xinhuanet. com/energy/2012-07/07/c. 123382979.htm; Fayen Wong, "China eyes scrapping annual term coal contracts," Reuters, November 27, 2012, available at http://www. reuters.com/article/2012/11/27/china-coal-contractsidUSL4N0961GQ20121127; Meng Fanbin, "Integration of Energy Prices OK'd," China Daily, December 6, 2012, available at http://usa.chinadaily.com.cn/business/2012-12/06/content.15992327.htm.
- 36 "Chinese Protesters Clash with Police over Power Plant," Associated Press, October 22, 2012, available at <u>http://www.guardian.co.uk/world/2012/oct/22/chinese-protesters-power-plant.</u>
- 37 Chinese climate officials, personal communication with the author, Beijing, July–September 2012.
- 38 Lan Lan, "China to Reduce Carbon Intensity by 17% by 2015," China Daily, July 29, 2011, available at <u>http://www.chinadaily.com.cn/china/2011-07/29/content\_13006047.htm</u>.
- 39 Shai Oster, "Beijing Gets Tough on Targets for Energy," The Wall Street Journal, September 10, 2010, available at <u>http://</u> professional.wsj.com/article/SB10001424052748703960004 575481421432887654.html?mg=reno64-wsj.
- 40 "Guo jia ying dui qi hou bian hua ling dao xiao zu" (National Leading Small Group on Combatting Climate Change), overview and membership list available in Chinese on the National Development and Reform Commission website at http://qhs.ndrc.gov.cn/ldxz/default.htm.

- 41 "China Vows Emissions Cutting Efforts Ahead of Doha Conference," Xinhua, November 22, 2012, available at http://news.xinhuanet.com/english/china/2012-11/22/c 123983609.htm.
- 42 Melanie Hart, "China Pours Money into Smart Grid Technology" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2011), available at <u>http://www.americanprogress.org/issues/green/report/2011/10/24/10473/china-pours-money-into-smart-grid-technology/</u> Pu Jun and Wang Xiaocong, "Wind Power Firms Eye Vestas Deal, Report Says," *Caixin*, April 16, 2012, available at <u>http://english.caixin.com/2012-04-16/100380433.html;</u> Kevin Bullis, "The Chinese Solar Machine," *MIT Technology Review*, December 19, 2011, available at <u>http://www.technologyreview.com/featured-story/426393/the-chinese-solar-machine/.</u>
- 43 Melanie Hart and Kate Gordon, "5 Myths and Realities about U.S.-China Solar Trade Competition," Center for American Progress, May 16, 2012, available at <u>http://www.americanprogress.org/issues/green/news/2012/05/16/11592/5-</u> myths-and-realities-about-u-s-china-solar-trade-competition/; Melanie Hart and Kate Gordon, "The Complexities of the U.S. Decision on Chinese Solar Panel Imports," Center for American Progress, March 15, 2012, available at <u>http://www.americanprogress.org/issues/green/ news/2012/03/15/11330/the-complexities-of-the-u-sdecision-on-chinese-solar-panel-imports/; Melanie Hart, "Shining a Light on U.S.-China Clean Energy Cooperation," Center for American Progress, February 9, 2012, available at <u>http://www.americanprogress.org/issues/china/report/2012/02/09/11030/shining-a-light-on-u-s-china-cleanenergy-cooperation/.</u></u>
- 44 Michael Riley and Ashlee Vance, "Inside the Chinese Boom in Corporate Espionage," Bloomberg Businessweek, March 15, 2012, available at <u>http://www.businessweek.com/</u> articles/2012-03-14/inside-the-chinese-boom-incorporateespionage.
- 45 Ibid.
- 46 "U.S.-China Clean Energy Research Center," available at http://www.us-china-cerc.org/index.html.
- 47 Ambassador Charlene Barshefsky and others, "United States: United States To Resume Bilateral Investment Treaty Negotiations On The Basis Of A Revised Model Treaty," Wilmer Cutler Pickering Hale and Dorr LLP, May 17, 2012, available at <u>http://www.mondaq.com/unitedstates/x/177910/</u> International+Trade/United+States+to+Resume+Bilateral+I nvestment+Treaty+Negotiations+on+the+Basis+of+a+Revi sed+Model+Treaty.

.....